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7 April 2004 

policy an unmitigated shambles

National iwi collective Te Ope Mana a Tai has denounced the Government’s latest foreshore and seabed policy as a shambles.

“The only thing that’s 100% clear is that the policy is intended to expropriate Māori property rights”, said Matiu Rei, the group’s Chairman.  “Everything beyond that is just a confusing, contradictory shambles”.

“The Bill will clearly vest full legal and beneficial ownership in the Crown.  In order to do that, it has to take that ownership off someone else, and the someone else is the whānau, hapū and iwi who hold it currently.”

“Beyond that, the ‘decoupling’ of ‘ancestral connection and customary rights, along with the removal of all references to whānau, hapū and iwi, shows that the authors either have no understanding of Māori society and tikanga, or they are actually trying to break those things down.  The extension of the regime to include the possibility of non-Māori customary rights, it has no basis in domestic or international law.  Iwi have never denied that many non-Māori have particular interests in the foreshore and seabed, and that some of these have a long history, but that is a completely different subject from customary rights, which are a common law mechanism for recognising the pre-contact rights of the indigenous people.”

“The policy is a complete mishmash, representing the political horse-trading that has gone on.  The Hon. Tariana Turia, Nanaia Mahuta, Georgina Beyer and the Greens seem to be the only politicians approaching this from a principled position” said Professor Margaret Mutu, “We encourage them not to waver in their determination to have nothing to do with any legislation that would strip Māori of their rights.  We certainly don’t accept that they should be blamed for the mess the policy is now in.”

However, Te Ope – which comprises iwi from every Māori electorate in the country – remains disappointed that more Māori MPs have not yet shown any inclination to join the women in their stand.  

“We know that other Māori MPs – and that applies equally to New Zealand First MPs as Labour’s – are hearing the same messages from Māori.  But so far they seem to be ignoring them.  All Māori MPs in the House – and all MPs that consider themselves to be people of principle – are now presented with a clear challenge.  We know that the political stakes are high, but urge them to do the right thing by refusing to have anything to do with legislation that would extinguish Māori rights”, said Mr Rei.  
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